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EXT. DOWNTON ABBEY - DAY

A picture of English aristocratic majesty. To establish:

INT. DINING ROOM - DAY

The Grantham family sits together at breakfast.

SUPER TITLE: 1927

ROBERT reads the newspaper as CARSON enters, bringing a 
letter on a silver platter, which he delivers to CORA.

CARSON
This just arrived for you, my lady.

CORA
Thank you, Carson.

Robert shakes his head as he glances over the newspaper.

ROBERT
Look at this. Now the socialists are 
rioting in Vienna. I tell you, these 
lefties will be the end of us all. 
This Trotsky fellow seems like a 
particularly rum sort.

TOM
Oh I don't know, I think he's got 
some rather interesting ideas.

ROBERT
"England is nothing but the last ward 
of the European madhouse." Yes, very 
interesting, I'm sure.

MARY
Change England to Downton and I'd say 
he's got it spot-on.

Robert grumbles as Cora reads her letter.

CORA
Oh, how lovely! My brother's coming 
over from America to visit.

ROBERT
Let me guess. There's been another 
scandal and he needs somewhere to lay 
low for a while.



CORA
He says he's come across a very 
interesting investment opportunity.

ROBERT
Didn't Harold's last "investment 
opportunity" almost bankrupt your 
family?

Cora ignores him, continues reading the letter.

CORA
He says he's met a man in New York by 
the name of Howard Stark. An engineer 
and entrepreneur. Quite an ingenious 
fellow, apparently.

ROBERT
Another confidence trickster, no 
doubt.

CORA
No no. It says here his company, 
Stark Industries, is on the verge of 
signing a very large contract with 
the U.S. War Department. Harold 
thinks we should invest now before 
the deal is signed and Stark goes 
public.

ROBERT
No, I don't think so. We have quite 
enough to be going on with, without 
getting embroiled in another of your 
brother's get-rick-quick schemes. 
Tell him to put the trip off.

CORA
It says here he'll be arriving today.

Robert spit-takes his tea all over the table.

INT. KITCHEN - DAY

The kitchen staff are cleaning up after breakfast.

CARSON
Now remember, Lady Grantham's brother 
and this business acquaintance of his 
will be arriving before noon. Let's 
be sure to make them feel welcome.
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MRS PATMORE
Just what we need around here, more 
bloomin' Americans to tell me English 
cooking's no good. How would they 
even know, the speed they put it 
away? Have you seen how these yanks 
eat? It's like feeding time at London 
Zoo. Mister Carson, perhaps you can 
see about having a trough installed 
in the dining room.

CARSON
That's quite enough of that, Mrs 
Patmore. Perhaps you'd be so good as 
to prepare some American dishes.

MRS PATMORE
Like what?

CARSON
I've heard it said they're very fond 
of something called French fries.

DAISY
Who'd have thought the Americans like 
French food? I thought that was all 
fancy like.

CARSON
Well, the French did gift them with 
the Statue of Liberty. Perhaps they 
also sent over some recipe books.

DAISY
Well I think it's dead exciting. I've 
read about this Mister Stark in the 
newspapers, he's a proper genius.

CARSON
Yes, I'm sure he'd find the level of 
discourse down here fascinating. If 
you have time after dinner, Daisy, 
perhaps you can avail Mister Stark of 
your opinions on the latest 
scientific breakthroughs.

DAISY
Oooh, I'd love that, me. Have you 
heard about the patent that Mister 
Tesla's just filed in America for a 
new vertical take-off bi-plane? 

(MORE)
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I've been reading all about it in 
DAISY (cont'd)

Lady Edith's magazines, it'd be the 
first time a turbine engine's ever 
been employed in a rotor-driven 
aircraft. Apparently it's going to 
revolutionize the entire aerospace 
field. Brilliant.

Carson is somewhat taken aback.

CARSON
Just get those pots scrubbed.

EXT. DOWNTON ABBEY - DAY

The family and staff wait outside as a CAR pulls up. BARROW 
opens the door for HAROLD LEVINSON and HOWARD STARK to exit. 
Harold and Cora embrace as Robert tries to appear polite.

CORA
Harold. How lovely to see you. How 
was the boat ride over?

HAROLD
Actually, we flew!

ROBERT
Flew?!

HAROLD
Yes, you may have read about Mister 
Lindbergh's recent transatlantic 
flight? Well he's a very good friend 
of Howard's and he was kind enough to 
let us tag along for the ride.

Howard Stark steps forward, extends his hand to Robert.

STARK
You must be Bob Grantham. Good to 
know you. Howard Stark.

ROBERT
Bob?!

STARK
Oh right, sorry. Of course. Harold 
told me. Lord Grantham. We don't have 
anything like that in the States, 
except in the fairy-tale books.
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Robert casts a skeptical eye over Howard as they shake 
hands. Stark is disarmingly young, early 20s at most, and 
energetic, with an air of charismatic confidence. He's the 
1920s version of a young Silicon Valley billionaire.

ROBERT
Do your parents know you've left the 
country?

CORA
Robert!

ROBERT
Sorry. I just wasn't expecting 
someone quite so... juvenile. Are you 
still at university, young man?

STARK
Oh I never bothered with all that. I 
prefer to get my hands dirty, learn 
by doing. That's how Edison did it, 
y'know. No college or any of that 
junk, just dived straight in. Next 
thing you know, boom. Lightbulb.

ROBERT
Yes, quite. Well, do come in.

Harold and Stark head inside. Robert gives Cora a skeptical 
look as he watches them go.

ROBERT
Comparing himself to Edison. Well, at 
least he's modest.

CORA
I'm sure Harold wouldn't have brought 
him if he didn't think he was really 
onto something.

ROBERT
Yes, just like the time he invested a 
hundred thousand dollars into the 
White Star Line. He literally put our 
money on the Titanic. If only he'd 
insisted on accompanying it.

CORA
Robert, I'll thank you to try to be a 
little more polite at dinner.

They head inside.
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INT. DINING ROOM - NIGHT

The whole family is present, along with Howard Stark. The 
servants hover about, serving food and drink.

MARY
My uncle tells me that you were born 
in New York, Mister Stark?

STARK
Richford. I think the whole town 
could have fit inside this house.

MARY
And what was it that inspired you to 
become an engineer?

STARK
Mostly my pops. Howard Senior. He was 
a stone-cold genius with anything 
mechanical. Our family never had 
much, but we were the first in 
Richford to have a wireless radio 
set. Built it himself out of some old 
cathodes, wire hangers and a soap 
box.

EDITH
Oh my, that is awfully impressive.

MARY
Yes, well, you always have been 
easily impressed, Edith dear.

Edith and Mary glare at each other.

STARK
Actually it was a piece of crap.

Violet's eyes swivel up from her dinner plate. Appalled. 

STARK
Couldn't get a signal worth a damn 
but we pretended to be able to hear 
something in all that static to make 
the old man happy. Otherwise he'd 
never have stopped tinkering with the 
damn thing.

6.



EDITH
Still, I think it's wonderful. To 
just create something like that with 
your own ingenuity and your bare 
hands. The Americans really have come 
such a long way in such a short time.

ROBERT
Indeed. To think, it wasn't that long 
ago that you were shooting each other 
in saloon bars over stolen cattle.

STARK
Well, we did kinda get a taste for it 
after we shot all of you guys. We've 
notched up the difficulty level since 
you left though, decided against 
wearing bright red jackets.

EDITH
Um, my point is that America really 
does seem to be at the forefront of 
scientific progress these days.

VIOLET
Well, I think we can do without it.

MARY
Come now, granny. I remember when the 
telephone here was first installed, 
you wanted nothing to do with it. Now 
you can barely live without it.

VIOLET
Oh, indeed. It's the Americans 
themselves I can live without. Tell 
me, Mister Stark, are all our former 
colonists quite so... colorful in 
their expressions these days?

STARK
Oh, you'll have to forgive me. I 
wasn't exactly raised to be in this 
kind of company. At my house if you 
wanted the last potato you'd better 
be prepared to stab someone for it. 
But, you know, we loved each other.

Robert glances at Cora. Thanks a lot for inviting them.

Barrow offers Howard some food on a serving plate.
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STARK
Even our state governor doesn't have 
guys dressed up like penguins 
bringing him food on a silver plate. 
If I ever make it rich I gotta get me 
one of these. One with a real 
English-sounding name. You know, 
something classy. What's your name?

BARROW
Barrow, sir.

STARK
Nah, that's not it. Hey, what do you 
think about "Jarvis"?

ROBERT
So Harold, what exactly is this 
opportunity we're so lucky to have 
you and Mister Stark bring us?

HAROLD
Well, I'll let Howard tell you about 
that. He's the brains of this outfit.

ROBERT
Yes, no doubt.

STARK
Let me ask you this, Bob. Lord 
Grantham. What would you say is the 
greatest threat to the security of 
our world today?

ROBERT
Communism. Obviously. The proles rose 
up and overthrew the Russian tsars, 
if we're not careful it's only a 
matter of time before they start 
getting the same idea elsewhere. 
Unwashed ingrates biting the hands 
that feed them.

STARK
Yes. Well. That's one answer. Another 
might be the rise of the national 
socialist political movement in 
Germany. There's a wave of very ugly 
sentiment starting to sweep across 
that country. Maybe you've heard of 
this Herr Hitler?
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ROBERT
Really, Mister Stark. Don't you read 
the papers? The entire German economy 
has only recently collapsed. I assure 
you, this Herr Hitler is little more 
than a rabble-rouser.

STARK
Well it's quite the rabble he's 
rousing. I believe, as do certain 
highly-placed individuals in the 
British and American governments, 
that Germany could soon rise again, 
and threaten another world war.

ROBERT
The Germans can barely feed 
themselves, let alone threaten their 
neighbors. The very idea of a nation 
that already started and lost one 
great war daring to start another... 
ludicrous.

STARK
In any case, there are those in our 
War Department who believe we'd be 
wise to prepare ourselves for any 
eventuality.

MARY
And how do you propose we do that, 
Mister Stark?

STARK
The next world war won't be won just 
by men on the battlefield. It'll be 
won by science. We're on the verge of 
breakthroughs that could redefine the 
very nature of war as we know it. 
Weapons more powerful than anything 
you've ever seen or can even imagine. 
Technology that might seem to you 
like science-fiction. But it's real. 
And whoever harnesses it first will 
own the future.

ROBERT
And I suppose you intend to be one of 
the people to do it. Own the future.
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STARK
Maybe. I'm very close to convincing 
the US government to fund a program 
of experimental research in a number 
of highly promising fields. I just 
need a small amount of bridge capital 
to complete the test projects I 
intend to present to them to secure 
the contract.

ROBERT
Ah yes, I wondered how long it would 
take for this to come around to 
money.

STARK
This isn't about money, Bob.

ROBERT
No, of course not. With you Americans 
it never is. 

Cora scowls at Robert.

ROBERT
And it's Lord Grantham.

STARK
Seriously with that? You guys are 
like something out of Grimm, I love 
it. Anyway, look, this isn't about 
money, it's about making a better, 
cleaner, safer world. And I have the 
ideas that can make it happen.

ROBERT
Such as?

STARK
Well, recently I've been tinkering 
with a totally new kind of power 
source that could offer potentially 
limitless energy. A miniaturized 
high-energy reactor that-

ROBERT
My dear fellow, we're in Yorkshire. 
If you want to see limitless energy 
you need only take a drive down the 
road to the nearest coal face.
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STARK
Coal is for suckers. What I'm talking 
about is the future.

ROBERT
Mister Stark, this is coal-mining 
country. You're not going to have 
much luck coming here and promising 
to put people out of work with 
your...

STARK
Arc reactor.

ROBERT
Whatever. I hope you have something 
else to propose or I'm afraid we'll 
be retiring for brandies early.

STARK
Oh, I have more than a proposal. I 
have a demonstration.

MARY
Oh?

STARK
How many men died needlessly in the 
Great War due to injury, infection, 
sickness, starvation? What if I told 
you that there was a way to make a 
better soldier? Stronger, faster, 
more resistant?

EDITH
You mean a kind of... "super 
soldier"?

STARK
Yes! That's a very good way of 
putting it...

EDITH
Edith.

STARK
Edith. See, I've developed a serum 
capable of taking even the softest, 
most out-of-shape man - say for 
example you, Bob - and turning him 
into someone who could beat the 
living crap out of Charles Atlas. 
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VIOLET
Goodness me.

STARK
You said it, granny. See, the average 
G.I. may be full of spunk...

Violet chokes on a pea.

STARK
...but it takes more than just a good 
smack on the fanny to turn him into 
the kind of modern soldier we need.

ROBERT
On the what?!

STARK
On the fanny. You know, his ass.

VIOLET
If you'll excuse me, I really must go 
and... use the telephone.

Violet exits.

MARY
You mentioned something about a 
demonstration, Mister Stark?

STARK
Right after dinner. You'll see.

He gives her a wink. Mary seems quite taken with him.

STARK
By the way, these French fries are 
fantastic. My compliments to the 
chef.

Howard tucks into his fries. The Granthams exchange a 
combination of nervous and excited looks.

END OF ACT ONE
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